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July 31, 2024 
 
Dr. Andrae Townsel and the Board of Education 
Calvert County Public Schools 
1305 Dares Beach Road 
Prince Frederick, MD 20678 
 
Dear Dr. Townsel and BoE,  
 
I’m sure most of you, if not all, know former Superintendent Daniel D. Curry is a sadistic 
pedophile.  He wasn’t even CCPS’ first, which is why CCPS finally used a responsible recruiting 
firm, instead of pedophile-procuring conduit MABE (Maryland Association of Boards of 
Education), which helped ensure Dr. Townsel became superintendent.  As in so many places, 
Calvert County has a pedophile ring, which extends into CCPS.  While pedophiles are often 
attracted to employment in education and cannot always be known in order to be ferreted out, I 
assure you at least the majority of the Board has known there is a pedophile ring in CCPS for 
several years.  

Although by then the Board knew enough about who and what Curry is, and the myriad ways he 
had already violated his contract, they chose to renew his contract, unanimously, for another four 
years.  Then, at least a sufficient number of members allowed him to finish his last four-year 
contract, and he was supported in his abuses, crimes and cruelty across his eight-year tenure.  
The loser BoE members who protected him include – at the very least - Dawn Balinski, Tracy 
McGuire (terrified of my suit for financial records), Kelly McConkey (also later as a 
Commissioner) and Bill Phalen (deceased).  Of course, these current and former members have 
always pretended to be caring pillars of the community; however, for what they have done they 
are anything but.  For what they have known and what they covered up I don’t see how they 
don’t deserve to be held accountable, just like the pedophiles they have protected and for the 
terrible financial crimes they have tried to conceal, and in which some even participated.  One 
can hope.   

Aside from being a child sexual predator who used his position to molest young boys (even 
newborn babies), Daniel D. Curry also committed numerous financial crimes during his tenure, 
including blowing scores of millions of dollars of taxpayer funds to protect himself and his 
interests, as well as other child sexual predators’.  The County Commission has increasingly 
known these things over the last many years and until more recently, most Commissioners were 
content to allow, facilitate and even finance a coverup with taxpayer dollars.  The same is true of 
former Sheriff and drug dealer Mike Evans.  But finally, after all these years, Calvert County has 
a capable, competent Sheriff who cares, as well as the three more recent members of the County 



Commission, making for a responsible Commission majority.  And then there is you, Dr. 
Townsel, a vast improvement over your predecessors, as well as BoE members Smith-Post and 
Grenis. 

My kids left CCPS in 2018, after none of them were safe to remain in the system because Daniel 
D. Curry, other pedophile “educators” and a slew of malicious mean girl “educators” decided to 
stop my daughter and silence me.  A plethora of these “educators” at Southern Middle plotted 
and schemed against my daughter, set her up and tried to drive her to a breakdown or suicide, 
merely because she was documenting the truth about circumstances at the school and her father 
and I were complaining.  Then, when we removed her for her own safety, my sons at different 
schools were next on the list.  None of these monsters were held accountable in any way, 
although if CCPS needs to reduce staff due to budget limitations they should be some of the first 
to go, and should have all been terminated long since.  Although there are certainly some decent 
educators at Southern Middle, it has long been a dumping ground for some of the worst in the 
system.   

I assure you the last three State’s Attorneys have all known about what happened to my kids, the 
pedophile ring, the drug ring, financial crimes and more, but so far have acted on nothing, not 
even State’s Attorney Robert Harvey, who has been in his role for over four years now.  While it 
was nice to recently hear about a middle schooler who suffered anti-Semitic abuse being helped 
by the State’s Attorney, what happened to that poor child (and which should have been addressed 
by CCPS) absolutely pales in comparison to what happened and would have happened to my 
children and certainly to children who have been molested by child sexual predators in the 
system.  The incongruity is striking and by this point one must wonder why no action has been 
taken.  Meantime, the statute of limitations continues to expire on any number of crimes. 

I have no idea why the State’s Attorney has yet to act on any of these, or so many other things he 
has known, including six-plus years of sometimes serious and even life-threatening attempts to 
destroy me for my efforts and what I know.  This includes, but is by no means limited to, a 
conspiracy between some in CCPS and the Commission, as well as former Sheriff Mike Evans, 
to pay my former therapist Richard Kelly $3 million (of taxpayer funds) to try to drive me to a 
breakdown or suicide, while setting me up to be charged with stealing from my son’s Cub Scout 
Pack.  As an aside, many of them did this knowing Richard Kelly’s son, Luis Kelly, is a dirty 
cop in Evans’ ring, and Richard Kelly received free insurance and turns out to be a child sexual 
predator himself.  When the setup failed and it was determined that everything was well-
documented and I had even been generous, he then tried to brainwash me, and is only one 
medical monster responsible for violating confidentiality, spreading horrible lies about me in the 
community, and hurting and endangering me in a number of other ways.   

Moreover, CCPS, in conspiracy with the same Commissioners and former Sheriff, offered me $3 
million, if only I would sign an NDA, leave this situation behind and not pursue the financial 
records for which I was then suing.  I took the records, which helped to prove payments for 
Express Scripts mail-away prescription insurance, as well as a rigged bid with a pedophile 
surveillance installer, Andrew Gerber, of now-defunct G Technologies, who also installed 
cameras in St. Mary’s County Schools.  However, the financial crimes are certainly not limited 



only to those.  And my own local government, including dirty, drug-dealing cops who still have 
jobs - in coordination and conjunction with other monsters like sleazy local criminal underbelly 
attorneys and numerous evil medical providers - has since then conspired in plenty of other ways 
to try to destroy me, to keep me from telling the truth about what I know, even going so far as to 
plot and scheme with evil family of mine, as far away as Oregon.  And I have been through far 
more than that.  I am not making this up and have been through absolute hell pursuing this 
situation. 

Recently I was disgusted and dismayed to see you promoted known child sexual predator Travis 
Mister to Supervisor of Transportation, after he was first made known to the Board, law 
enforcement and State’s Attorney in Spring of 2018 for molesting a prepubescent boy at 
Southern Middle.  In February I copied all of you on a letter where I enumerated some of 
Mister’s history, but members Balinski (who actively protected him), Claggett and White had 
already long known.  Prior to his four-year stint at Southern he taught for years elsewhere in the 
district, before he was promoted by Daniel D. Curry to Assistant Principal at Southern, the most 
dangerous and violent middle school in the county.  Not incidentally, Southern housed both a 
BDP (Behavioral Development) program and CCPS’ only middle school Alternative Education 
program.  Curry knew Mister is a pedophile when he appointed him.  Then, after Mister was 
discovered through a CCPS investigation - based on our complaints - to have molested at least 
one young man at Southern, he was protectively transferred to Plum Point Middle, the other BDP 
middle school in the county.  He spent one year there before being transferred to the CTA at 
Calvert High, and he also oversaw yet another alternative education program while there.  Mike 
Evans and Daniel D. Curry did their best to prevent any investigation from occurring and would 
not allow further investigation to look for other potential victims, of whom there may be many.  
For so many years Mister has been around students with the most needs, and the easiest to 
exploit.   

The boy he is known to have molested went to Calvert High where Mister had been transferred, 
and his parents were never informed their son was molested; however, the boy was blamed for 
his bad behavior, much of which may have resulted from his victimization and cries for help.  He 
is now an adult and the community was never informed, either.  One of the tactics Travis Mister 
employed to frighten, manipulate and control this boy he was molesting?  He accused my 
daughter and other well-behaved kids of bullying the boy, who was actually terrorizing them, so 
the boy felt he could rely only on Mister for protection.  Mister even actively encouraged and 
rewarded the poor boy’s bad behavior, too.  And now, Mister has been promoted to the Central 
Office.  It’s interesting Daniel D. Curry’s pedophile/procurer wife, Jacqueline Wisnauskas, was 
terminated from Patuxent Appeal Elementary upon Curry’s departure, but Mister was not.  These 
things did not happen in a vacuum, and Curry, Wisnauskas and Mister are certainly are not the 
only networked pedophiles in CCPS who are also part of the broader pedophile ring.    

Former Sheriff and drug dealer Mike Evans was aware of crimes being committed against 
children in the system at least as early as 2017, but instead of doing the right thing, used those 
crimes to extort, at the very least, health and prescription pill insurance from Daniel D. Curry, at 
considerable taxpayer expense.  For example, CCPS paid around forty million dollars in two 



years and two months for Express Scripts mail-away prescription insurance and the middlemen 
who facilitated it, even though CCPS employees continued to receive their excellent BCBS 
prescription insurance as always and needed no more coverage.  They could have used the ~$300 
per month, per person, in plenty of other ways. Some of this Express Scripts mail-away 
prescription insurance was provided to CCPS employees as concealment, but the majority of 
what it cost (including for “premium shortfalls”) supplied Mike Evans’ drug ring and fed Calvert 
County’s opioid epidemic.   

Evans also extorted Cadillac BCBS (Blue Cross/Blue Shield) health and prescription insurance 
from Curry, which was provided to medical providers all over the county and even beyond.  I 
have no idea how many tens of millions that must have cost.  Sometimes, premiums were paid 
from internal accounts which shouldn’t have been.  This was done to compensate doctors and 
nurse practitioners for prescribing for Evans’ ring, but they are by no means the only medical 
providers who received free CCPS BCBS insurance.  While I hope it’s not true, if my own 
experience is any indication, half or more of the doctors and nurse practitioners in this county 
may have received free insurance and prescribed for Evans’ ring, and that is why they have 
abused, manipulated and lied about me, maliciously and falsely diagnosed me, violated 
confidentiality, literally held me prisoner, drugged me against my will and without my 
knowledge, forcibly treated me after I had issued a written demand they have no more access to 
me, tried to get me to sign over power of attorney when I was half asleep, conspired with my 
own local government and others who fear exposure to destroy me and other awful, evil things.  
While neither ever suicide nor accident prone, I still very much fear being suicided or 
accidented, and am already not supposed to be alive.  Still, I am glad about the county medical 
providers who are good at what they do, honest and ethical.  Meantime, decent CCPS employees 
(the majority), like former teacher Jennifer Hudson, who has permanent brain damage due to 
Daniel D. Curry forcing her back to work against doctors’ orders and actually torturing her at the 
Central Office, assigning her tasks which targeted the part of her brain which was injured, lost 
her insurance, in violation of CCPS policy.  Curry is nothing if not a sadist.  The BoE, former 
Sheriff and others even knew he was trying to set up circumstances to encourage and cause a 
school shooting, and yet allowed him to continue in his depravity.  Again, I am not making up 
these things. 

Now, it is up to as many of you as possible to help right the wrongs of previous superintendents, 
uncaring and worthless current and former BoE members, current and former Commissioners of 
the same ilk, the former Sheriff and so many others.  Unfortunately, prior superintendents, some 
current and former BoE members and so many more did their best to turn CCPS into a criminal 
organization.  It is my hope there are enough responsible BoE members who will support this 
necessary and long overdue endeavor, and I believe you all will receive as much hope and help 
as possible from the Sheriff and majority of the Commission.  After this letter you can’t say you 
didn’t know, and if you don’t do the right thing, all of you will be complicit and deserving of 
consequences, aside from Dawn Balinski, who already very much is. This is a politics aside, 
common good situation. 



Toward that end, I am requesting you terminate Travis Mister from all employment and 
involvement with CCPS.  I can only imagine how demoralizing it is for those employed by the 
system who know who and what Travis Mister is, how he bullied and plotted and schemed 
against educators and students alike, to see his promotion and know a child sexual predator has 
long enjoyed more completely unjustifiable protections and advancement than they ever could.  
Along those lines, and for those who still may not know what happened, I am copying every 
CCPS department director and supervisor on this letter, among others.  If any other child sexual 
predators have been knowingly protected in the system, they should be immediately terminated, 
too, referred to law enforcement and the community informed. 

Since the budget is tight, one way to possibly offset budget cuts and difficulties would be to 
identify each and every individual who shouldn’t have received free insurance and pursue many 
of them for what they illegally and fraudulently received.  That does exclude retired CCSO 
personnel, who also were provided BCBS insurance, which, at the time, they were not supposed 
to receive but now legally do.  I doubt they had any idea their insurance was illegally provided 
and came at the expense of children being molested.  There are probably other exceptions, too.  
All who received insurance who knew they shouldn’t have deserve to be made known, and 
prosecuted where warranted.  So many owe CCPS for what they knew they should not have 
received.  While not all were part of the drug ring, and surely the majority of even those didn’t 
know for so long the drug ring was supplied and financed by a pedophile ring coverup (they’ve 
known for years by now), many were more than content to contribute to the destruction of lives 
by adding to the opioid epidemic.  In fact, many are so selfish and evil they would rather the 
pedophile and drug rings never be exposed, if only they can protect themselves from exposure.  
Also, it would be a good idea to ensure no one is still receiving free insurance who shouldn’t.  
And, anyone and everyone who has been paid by my own local government to try to destroy me 
should be pursued for full remuneration, although I still don’t know if these monsters were paid 
by CCPS or the County.    

It will be very important to make clear the pedophile ring is highly networked and exists pretty 
much everywhere, and is by no means a reflection of the county and its people as a whole.  But, 
as awful and evil as things have been, this is also an opportunity for improvement and change.  I 
am convinced this nightmare situation has the capacity - if properly addressed - to motivate 
serious educational policy change, even at the federal level.  While some well-intended but 
misguided policy makers have been part of developing and promulgating policies, at both state 
and federal levels, which have in turn brought our public education systems to their knees, plenty 
are pedophiles who know that chaos and abuse facilitate their sick, sadistic goals.  For example, 
limiting and removing consequences for bad behavior in the schools is a hallmark of pedophilic 
educational policy.   

Travis Mister is a pedophile who acts on his urges.  Travis Mister is a bully.  Travis Mister is a 
liar, schemer and cheat.  Travis Mister should have been addressed years ago, and the 
community should have long since been informed.  At least he’s no longer in direct contact with 
children, but he should no more be privy to student transportation needs and schedules than he 
ever should have been permitted to remain anywhere in CCPS after he was exposed.  Travis 



Mister needs to go, and after all these years of abuses, it is incumbent upon you to do what your 
current and former colleagues, predecessors and others haven’t, because they haven’t cared and 
are, for one reason or another, involved in this disgusting criminal conspiracy.  

I hope you’ll do the right thing. 

www.ccountymd.com has been updated. 

Sincerely, 

 

Katy Blevins 

Cc: Calvert County Sheriff Ricky Cox 
Lt. Col. David Payne, Calvert County Assistant Sheriff 
Lt. Jimmie D. Meurrens, III, Commander, MD State Police, Barrack U 
First Sgt. Bruce Bevard, Asst. Barrack Commander, MD State Police, Barrack U 
First Sgt. Kemery Hunt, Criminal Investigation Supervisor/Domestic Violence Coordinator, MD 

State Police, Barrack U 
Mr. Robert Harvey, Calvert County State’s Attorney 
Mr. Michael Moore, Investigator, Calvert County State’s Attorney’s office 
Ms. Catherine Grasso, Calvert County Commissioner 
Mr. Mark Cox, Calvert County Commissioner  
Mr. Todd Ireland, Calvert County Commissioner 
Mr. Earl Hance, Calvert County Commissioner 
Mr. Mike Hart, Calvert County Commissioner 
Dr. Susan Johnson, CCPS Chief Operating Officer 
Ms. Jackie Jacobs, CCPS Chief Academic Officer 
Ms. Karen Maxey, CCPS Assistant to the Board 
Mr. Scott Johnson, CCPS CFO 
Mr. Kevin Hook, Director, CCPS Transportation and Athletics 
Ms. Valarie Parmer, Supervisor, CCPS Child Nutrition 
Ms. Schuchita Warner, Director, CCPS School Construction 
Mr. Wayne Gleason, Supervisor, CCPS School Construction 
Ms. Barbara Sikora, Supervisor, CCPS Finance 
Mr. Sheldon Taylor, Supervisor, CCPS Finance 
Mr. Zachary Seawell, Director, CCPS Human Resources 
Mr. Stephen Williams, Supervisor, CCPS Human Resources 
Mr. Matthew Poteet, Director, CCPS Information Technology 
Ms. Sabrina Bergen, Supervisor, CCPS Application Technologies 
Mr. Richard Lippert, Supervisor, CCPS Network Technologies 
Mr. Joel Parmer, Supervisor, CCPS Support Technologies 
Ms. Jacquelyn Jacobs, Director, CCPS System and Instructional Performance 
Ms. Christine Cook, Supervisor, CCPS Fine and Performing Arts 
Mr. Loren Grimes, Supervisor, CCPS Secondary English Language Arts 
Ms. Margo Gross, Supervisor, CCPS Equity 



Dr. Marcella Gruver, Supervisor, CCPS Elementary Reading Language Arts 
Mr. Thomas Hill, Supervisor, CCPS Instructional Technology and Teacher Induction 
Ms. Joyce King, Supervisor, CCPS State and Federal Grant Programs 
Dr. Yovanda Kolo, Supervisor, CCPS Middle & High School Science, PLTW, Tech Ed, 

Computer Science, Science EXPO 
Mr. James Scott McComb, Supervisor, CCPS Social Studies 
Ms. Janel McPhillips, Supervisor, CCPS Elementary Science, Service Learning, CHESPAX, 

Environmental Science 
Ms. Julie Morrison, Supervisor, CCPS Elementary Mathematics 
Dr. Crystal M. Ricks, Supervisor, CCPS Gifted & Talented Education, Articulation, STEM & 

MESA, Robotics Competition 
Ms. Britta Sparks, Supervisor, CCPS World Language, K-12 ESOL, PreK-12 Physical 

Education, NJROTC, DARE 
Mr. Joe Sutton, Supervisor, CCPS Secondary Mathematics 
Ms. Michelle Ward, Supervisor, CCPS Early Childhood 
Mr. Gregory Gott, Director, CCPS School Facilities 
Ms. Beatrice Weems, Supervisor, CCPS Operations 
Mr. Scott Long, Supervisor, CCPS Maintenance 
Dr. Kendy Anderson, Director, CCPS Special Education 
Ms. Nicole Ayres, Supervisor, CCPS Special Education 
Ms. Vernetta Christian, Supervisor, CCPS Special Education 
Ms. Nancy Gregory, Supervisor, CCPS Special Education 
Ms. Janet Stephanson, Supervisor, CCPS Special Education 
Ms. Cecelia Lewis, Director, CCPS Student Services 
Ms. Christine Knode, Supervisor, CCPS Student Services 
Ms. Suzanne McGowan, Supervisor, CCPS Student Services 
Mr. Larry Titus, Supervisor, CCPS Student Services 
Ms. Molly Wanamaker, Supervisor, CCPS Student Services 
Mr. Charles Baker, CCPS Transportation Assistant/Driver Trainer 
Ms. Cynthia Gerlach, Secretary, CCPS Transportation 
Mr. Justin Kirby, Route Specialist, CCPS Transportation 
Ms. Traci Lowery, Route Specialist, CCPS Transportation 
Ms. Christina Rickett, Secretary, CCPS Transportation 
Travis Mister, child sexual predator who shouldn’t be a supervisor or anything else, CCPS 

Transportation 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 


